

4 

Minutes to the DFL Senior Caucus Board Meeting
Thursday, May 27th, Zoom Video Conference
DFL Senior Caucus Chair Don Bye (8th District) called the meeting to order at 11:03 a.m.  Don welcomed the Officers and Directors in attendance.  Attending were:
· Vice Chair Karla Sand (4th District), Treasurer John Larva (2nd District), Secretary Jim Reed (3rd District), and DFL Executive Committee Voting Representative Kay Hendrikson (4th District);
· Directors Mel Aanerud (6th District), Earl Bower (2nd District), Roger Gehrke (2nd District), Julianne Johnston (4th District), Dwayne King (5th District), Joe Mullery (5th District), Tony Scallon (5th District), and Don Slaten (2nd District), Mary Ann Vande Vusse (2nd District), Ken Vreeland (5th District);
· Guest Linda  Larson.
Director Norm Hanson asked to be excused.
Don presented the following agenda for the meeting:
1. Call to Order, Introductions, and Approve Agenda;
2. Executive Reports:
2.1. Chair;
2.2. Vice Chair;
2.3. Secretary;
2.4. Treasurer;
2.5. DFL Executive Committee;
2.6. Membership and Chapters;
3. Committee Reports:
3.1. Education;
3.2. Political Involvement;
3.3. Events;
3.4. Technology;
3.5. Documents;
4. Old/New Business:
4.1. Nominations;
4.2. Ad Hoc Chapter Task Force;
4.3. Annual Membership Meeting;
5. Announcements and Adjourn.
Agenda:
Vice Chair Karla Sand added that an individual has asked to join the SC Board.

MSC – Director Mel Aanerud moved to accept the agenda as amended.  Director Kay Hendrikson seconded the motion, and the motion was approved unanimously by voice vote.
Executive Reports:

Chair:

Chair Don Bye reported a number of DFL Zoom meetings in CD8.  Questions arise on what happens with redistricting. The DFL needs to get its act together for rural communities. Perhaps the DFL Rural Caucus may help.  New Senior Caucus chapters are possible in CD8.
Director Ken Vreeland felt that the DFL must make clear that it does not support defunding of police. The DFL in Minneapolis is pushing out senior organizations like the Senior Caucus. Age seems to be the issue. Tony Scallon felt that Minneapolis DFL district organizations are not following DFL rules.

Vice Chair:

Vice Chair Karla Sand noted that the DFL leadership is concerned that Senior Caucus chapters are not following DFL rules for community caucuses.  Leadership believes that the SC Board must provide oversight so that chapters act appropriately.  Director Dwayne King suggested contacting DFL Chair Ken Martin to better understand the issue. 
Secretary:

MSC – Director Joe Mullery moved to correct a motion from the 4/21 meeting to say "support a resolution from the Minneapolis chapter approving of Governor Walz's actions".  Director Ken Vreeland seconded the motion, and the motion was approved by voice vote with eight (8) in favor and five (5) abstaining.

MSC – Director Mel Aanerud moved to accept the agenda as amended.  Director Kay Hendrikson seconded the motion, and the motion was approved unanimously by voice vote.
Treasurer:

MSC –  Vice Chair Karla Sand requested that the treasurer's report for May 2021 from Treasurer John Larva be filed without objection.
Treasurer John Larva noted that Act Blue membership donations are going well.
DFL Executive Committee:

DFL Executive Committee Representative Kay Hendrikson reported that the DFL Executive Committee requires that DFL community caucuses report their actions.  Kay added that the DFL Executive Committee passed a Code of Conduct.
Membership and Chapters:

Director Mel Aanerud reported that chapter members are unclear as to the rules for use of the Senior Caucus Facebook page.  Vice Chair Karla Sand questioned if the caucus is meeting outreach and inclusion requirements. Dwayne King suggested that the Membership Director review as such is a responsibility of the Membership Director.
Mel  gave a short chapter report:
· North Metro discussed "Green Burials" that are more environmentally friendly than other burials;
· East Metro discussed immigration and listened to Paul Huffman on redistricting;
· NorthEast Minnesota discussed local concerns;
· East Central discussed climate change;
· South Metro listened to Paul Huffman on redistricting;
· Anoka listened to Becky Fink of Coon Rapids Nucleus Clinic for women;
· Minneapolis discussed local elections;
· St. Paul discussed local elections.
Committee Reports:
Education:

Secretary Jim Reed announced that the Senior Caucus book club read "China Rx" by Rosemary Gibson.  The book describes the disturbing degree to which the US pharmaceutical industry is dependent on Chinese manufacturing of raw materials and end products.  China is only slowly adopting any oversight of such manufacturing.  The club will next be reading "Post Corona" by Scott Galloway.
Political Involvement:

Director Joe Mullery stated that the Minneapolis chapter is asking for guidance for endorsements second choice candidates in rank-choice voting elections.
MSC- Director Kay Hendrikson moved to approve the use of “approved” for second choice candidates in rank-choice elections with an in writing, documented favorable response from the DFL Constitution and Bylaws committee.  Director Mel Aanerud seconded the motion, and the motion was approved by voice vote with ten (10) in favor and three (3) abstaining.
MSC – Director Tony Scallon moved to have the Senior Caucus adopt “Whereas Minnesota is among the top twenty (20) states where hate crimes have been reported against Asian Americans, be it resolved that the DFL Senior Caucus goes on record as condemning hate crimes against Asian Americans & Pacific Islanders”. Director Ken Vreeland seconded the motion, and the motion was approved unanimously by voice vote.
MSC – Director Joe Mullery moved the have the Senior Caucus applaud CD2 Representative Angie Craig for her active support of HR.3 “Elijah E. Cummings Lower Drug Costs Now Act”.  Director Don Stalen seconded the motion, and the motion was approved unanimously by voice vote.
Events:

MSC – Director Roger Gehrke moved reschedule the Fall Gala to November 6th or 7th.  Director Don Slaten seconded the motion, and the motion was approved unanimously by voice vote.
MSC – Director Joe Mullery moved to have the Senior Caucus host a Zoom meeting to discuss the results of the Minnesota 2021 legislative session.  Director Kay Hendrikson seconded the motion, and the motion was approved unanimously by voice vote.
MSC – Director Joe Mullery move the have the Senior Caucus host an event with or without the DFL Disability Caucus on the Personal Care Assistant funding as proposed by the Biden Administration.  Director Kay Hendrikson seconded the motion, and the motion was approved unanimously by voice vote. 
Technology:

Director Kay Hendrikson reported that the Technology Committee continues work on the SC Facebook page and website.  E-mail blasts are using Action Network and MailChimp.  Act Blue is working well for contributions.  Operation of hybrid Zoom meetings is new research topic.
Documents:

Julianne Johnston reminded the SC Board that committees are ongoing but task forces end when the questions for the task forces are answered.  Answers to questions are what the SC Board wants.  However, what committees the SC Board needs is unclear.
Old/New Business:

Nominations:

Vice Chair Karla Sand reported that the Nominations Committee is ready for nominations.  Nominations for SC Board directors will be reviewed first.
Ad Hoc Chapter Task Force:

Director Kay Hendrikson announced that the Chapter Task Force has produced a document recommending how the SC Board and SC chapters can interact.  The task force is looking for approval of the document at the June SC Board meeting.  Dwayne King suggested careful review of any proposed changes to the SC Charter.   Director Mel Aanerud proposed that the document review be the first agenda item for the June SC Board meeting.
Annual Membership Meeting:

Vice Chair Karla Sand noted that Don Slaten is continuing work on a date and location for the

Annual Membership Meeting. Meeting will likely be a hybrid Zoom event.  Director Kay Hendrikson announced that the Technology Committee be working out how membership can vote in the meeting.  Director Ken Vreeland questioned if a hybrid event would be expensive for the caucus. 

MSC- Director Joe Mullery moved to have the Senior Caucus Board invite former Senator Al Franken and activist George Greene as speakers at the Annual Membership Meeting. Director Dwayne King seconded the motion, and the motion was approved unanimously by voice vote.
Director Dwayne King suggested inviting US Representatives Dean Phillips and Angie Craig to the meeting.
SC Board Appointment:

MSC – Director Don Slaten moved use one the SC Board’s five (5) election allowances to elect Sue Moravec to the SC Board.  Secretary Jim Reed seconded the motion, and the motion was approved unanimously by voice vote.

Announcements:

Vice Chair Karla Sand reminded the Board of the following Zoom video conference events:
· East Metro Chapter meeting - 2nd Thursday of each month - contact Kay Hendrikson;
· South Metro Chapter meeting – 2nd Wednesday of each month - contact Roger Gehrke;
· North Metro Chapter meeting – 2nd Tuesday of each month – contact Norm Hanson;
· Anoka Chapter meeting – 2nd Wednesday of each month – contact Mel Aanerud;
· East Central Chapter meeting in Mora – contact Bonnie Lokenvitz;
· Minneapolis Chapter meeting – contact Tony Scallon.
Adjournment:
Meeting adjourned at 2:03 p.m.
Next Meeting:
Thursday, May 27th at 11:00 a.m. via Zoom Video Conference.
 Respectfully submitted, James Reed, DFL Senior Caucus Secretary. 
Senior Caucus Board Meeting
May 27, 2021


